MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday – Wednesday 

October 26-27, 2004

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday, October 26, 2004 and Wednesday, October 27, 2004 at the Maryland State Board of Education building.  The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice President; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper;  Mr. Calvin Disney;  Mr. David Tufaro; Rev. Clarence Hawkins;  Dr. Maria Torres-Queral; and, Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.  Late arrival on Tuesday: Dr. Lelia T. Allen and Mr. Brian Williamson. Absent on Tuesday only:  Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati.  Early departure on Tuesday: Mr. David Tufaro.  Early departure on Wednesday:  Rev. Clarence Hawkins. Absent both days:  Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell; Mr. J. Henry Butta.

Valerie V. Cloutier, Principal Counsel, Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. A. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Administration; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Academic Policy; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows:  (In Favor – 7)

Approval of Minutes of September 28, 2004

Personnel (copy attached as a part of these minutes)

Budget Adjustments

Permission to Publish:  


COMAR 13A.07.02.01C (AMEND)


Terms of Employment – Provisional Contract 

COMAR 13A.06.01. (AMEND)

Programs for Food and Nutrition

INTRODUCTION

Dr. Grasmick introduced Walter Howell the new liaison to the Prince George’s County Public Schools.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Dr. Grasmick acknowledged that Rev. Hawkins was named an outstanding achiever by the Maryland Pride magazine.

ACTION ITEMS

COMAR 13A.12.06.10 & .13 (AMEND) Certification – General Provisions & COMAR

13A.12.01.22 (AMEND) Certification – Teachers Approval

Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, reviewed

 these amended regulations.  The proposed changes provide for alignment with revised regulations,

clarification of language for consistency with regulatory intent and practice, and updating of terminology.
Dr. Smeallie reported that these regulations were initiated by the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board (PSTEB).  They were published in August 2004 and no written comments or public testimony was received.  PSTEB voted to adopt these amendments at its October meeting.

Dr. Smeallie reviewed the major changes to these proposed regulations which are:  A.  Alignment of the issuance of an Extended Standard Professional II Certificate with the recently changed validity periods for the Standard Professional Certificate; B.  Clarification of appropriate reference and process for verification of criminal background check; C.  Clarification that recently developed streamlined changes to endorsement regulations (tests only) is only for teachers (not for other professionally certificated individuals such as guidance  counselors); and D.  Replaces the term handicapped with disabled and removes language pertaining to evaluation that is inconsistent with certification requirements.

Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board adopted these regulations.  (In Favor – 7)  

PROPOSED SPECIAL EDUCATION HIGH OBJECTIVE UNIFORM STATE STANDARD OF EVALUATION

Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, and Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Special/Early Intervention 
Services, reviewed the proposed Maryland High Objective Uniform State Standard of Evaluation (HOUSSE) for special education teachers.

Dr. Smeallie reported that No Child Left Behind (NCLB) requires each local school system receiving assistance under Title I, Part A to hire on or after the first school day of 2002-2003 school year only teachers who are “highly qualified” to teach in any program supported with Title I, Part A funds.  NCLB provides options for veteran teachers to become “highly qualified.”  One option is to satisfactorily demonstrate competency through a High Objective Uniform State Standard of Evaluation (HOUSSE).

Dr. Smeallie indicated that over the last several months, a variety of individuals both internal and external to MSDE have worked to develop a HOUSSE for Maryland Special Education teachers.  Dr. Baglin stated that HOUSSE has received broad endorsement from various stakeholders.

The key elements in the proposed Special Education HOUSSE are:  ( Credit for APC in severely and profoundly handicapped (SPH) of 100 points for SPH assignments resulting in “highly qualified” status for such teachers in these assignments;  ( Credit for National Board for Professional Teaching Standards Certification (100) points resulting in “highly qualified” status;  ( Credit for SPC (40 points) and APC (64 points) in special education, reflecting embedded content;  ( Minimum of 6 credits in reading required for secondary special education teachers of core academic subjects;  ( Minimum course work requirements (36 credits in multiple content areas for elementary/Alt-MSA; 9 credits per content area for secondary) for special education teachers of core academic subjects; and ( Credit for experience and other categories as developed for the existing Maryland HOUSSE.

Upon motion by Dr. Queral, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board adopted Maryland’s HOUSSE for Special Education.  (In Favor – 9)

COMAR 13A.12.01.07 (AMEND) Certification – Resident Teacher Certificate & COMAR 13A.12.01.11 (AMEND) Certification – Renewal of Certificates

Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, provided an update on these proposed changes to the teacher certification regulations.  These proposed revisions are focused on expanding the alternative route for certification, and ensuring that the Resident Teacher Certificate is a viable option for providing highly qualified teachers in Maryland schools consistent with the standards of No Child Left Behind (NCLB).
Currently this year, there are 150 teachers on a Resident Teacher Certificate.  These proposed changes have been developed through extensive discussions with stakeholders, several boards and significantly developed with deans and directors of teacher education programs and directors of human resources directors.

These regulations received a public hearing at the September 9, 2004 meeting of the Professional Standards Teachers Education Board (PSTEB).  PSTEB received 4 written comments in agreement.  

Dr. Smeallie indicated that after some of the testimony suggested that PSTEB reexamine the pre-requisite credits hours, they agreed to republish the proposed amendments changing the minimum number of credits in an approved teacher education program from six to nine semester hours.  These changes would permit an individual to obtain a Resident Teacher Certificate at the request of a local superintendent provided the local superintendent verifies that the individual is in a Maryland approved program, has completed nine hours and fulfilled the current PRAXIS testing requirements.

The State Board expressed concerns that Maryland never produces the number of teachers that are needed by local school systems.  They suggested that there should be good alternatives where teachers meet essentially the same requirements, assignments, etc. that are established for the approved programs.

Dr. Grasmick agreed to convene a small workgroup to review expanded options and routes to certification that will be of value to career changers and other well-qualified individuals who want to pursue careers in teaching. Board Members requested that this workgroup include members from those local school systems that are having difficulty in securing enough teachers for classrooms.

MASTER PLAN UPDATES

Ms. JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student and School Services and Dr. Ronald Friend, Director, Comprehensive Planning and School Support Office, Division of Student and School Services, provided an overview of the 2004 Bridge to Excellence Master Plan updates.

Ms. Carter stated that the Bridge to Excellence in Public Schools Act of 2002 (SB756) required each local school system to develop, adopt, and implement a five-year comprehensive master plan.  This legislation also requires local school systems to submit annual updates of their master plans to MSDE for review and approval.  This update was expanded during the 2004 General Assembly session to include a detailed summary of how the local board of education’s current year budget and increases in expenditures over the prior year are consistent with the goals, objectives and strategies detailed in the master plan. 

Ms. Carter reported that in reviewing these updates, staff were to assess the progress that school systems are making towards achieving the goals and objectives in their plans.  This review would also determine if the plan is resulting in improved achievement for all students and at the same time beginning to eliminate the achievement gaps among various subgroups.

The presentation on these master plan updates were presented in five different components by the 

following staff as outlined:

Review Process – Dr. Ronald Friend, Director, Comprehensive Planning and School Support Office,

Division of Student and School Services 

Local school systems submitted their Bridge to Excellence plans on October 1, 2003.  The review process

last year included 13 peer review panels with 98 peer reviewers.  As a result of the reviews, certain

recommendations were made to local school systems.  All peer review teams conducted site visits to each 

local school system to discuss the master plan and how they were going to achieve their goals and

objectives.

After a review of last year’s process, it was determined that the process would be streamlined this year.

There were 3 review panels and each panel was responsible for reviewing 6 to 7 updates of local school

systems master plans.  The review panels consisted of 35 persons.

Updated Review Process – Kim Bobola, Coordinator of Comprehensive Planning, Division of Student

and School Services

The written updates from the local school systems followed the directions contained in the Guidance

document.  The guidance document included questions that dealt with enhancements or suggestions to the

master plan; changes experienced by the school system over the past year; progress the system was

making in obtaining the state performance targets; school improvement; facilities updates; budget

monitoring; and technical assistance requests from local school systems.

In addition to the written part of the annual update, there was also an oral component.  During the oral

component school systems answered questions that the reviewers developed with respect to the annual

update.  The major components of the review process were to:  (1) convene reviewers to read and evaluate

the annual updates; (2) develop a caucus to reach consensus on clarifying questions; (3) conduct a review

meeting with the school system; and (4) provide feedback to the school system after the review meeting.

The review meeting addressed four questions:  (1) what aspects of the Master Plan are working and why;

(2) which aspects of the Master Plan are not working and why; (3) are there strategies in the Master Plan

that require more time to fully implement in order to gauge the intended results; and (4) as a result of the 

annual review of student and school program, what refinements or changes will be made to the Master 

Plan at this time?

What was Learned – Tom Rhoades, Senior Specialist, Planning and Research, Division of Student and

School Services

The review panels met three times a day.  The panels observed school systems that were very successful

and really focused on individual students in classrooms and adjusting instruction accordingly.  In order to

accomplish this, some school systems had a very comprehensive alignment to the voluntary state

curriculum.  They developed or obtained formative assessments for their classroom teachers that were

aligned to the MSA and HSA and those assessments are being used to modify individual student 

achievement.  They also targeted their professional development activities on what they learned from their 

data.

There is outreach to parents, teachers and administrators to help monitor students.  Some school systems 

have the capability for parents to sign on-line and view teacher grade books for their individual child. 

Some school systems are also trying to deal with the length of the school day by increasing instructional 

time for those students in need.

School systems are trying to incorporate best practices and scientifically-based practices.  Also, school 

systems are working together in consortia to identify instructional materials that are working well in one 

subdivision and trying to pilot them in another subdivision in order to share experiences.

Local school systems are looking for ways to continue to engage stakeholders in the update and review 

process of the master plan.

Challenges and Concerns – Walter Sallee, Comprehensive Planning and Ed-Flex, Division of Student 

and School Services

Some of the challenges and concerns were basically in designing formative assessments aligned to the 

MSA and HSA and analyzing the results.  Some of the school systems have difficulty in interpreting the 

data and applying the information in order to turn it into effective classroom instruction, targeted to the 

subgroups with the most need.  Some school systems did not have formative assessments to begin with 

and are now working on them.  Another difficulty was in the monitoring and tracking of data.  

Smaller school systems are dealing with the scarcity of some resources.  To this end, they are looking for 

ways to collaborate and bring together cooperative groups to focus on in-service training, and data 

warehousing that some of the other school systems are using. 

Another challenge faced by some of the school systems revolved around increasing the content 

knowledge of special education teachers.  Some school systems are cross-training their teachers, 

developing training opportunities not only for the special educators but also the regular educators in the 

classroom that have responsibility for children with special needs.  School systems are also looking for 

ways to improve the performance of subgroups.

Another concern is the recruitment and retention of high school teachers particularly in the small school 

systems on the Eastern Shore and Western Maryland.  They are looking for creative ways to attract and 

retain high quality teachers.

Mary Clapsaddle  - Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services

SB894 placed a new emphasis on the alignment between the goals and strategies in the master plan and 

the system’s budget particularly with the increase in State funds to local school systems.  A template was 

created to bring some consistency so that there could be comparisons and common themes between 

school systems.

The systems were asked to explain the major changes in their budgets, and look at the growth from one 

year to the next. Each system was asked to describe the budget changes in five categories:  mandatory 

increases; new initiatives; additional positions; revised strategies; and, reductions or redirecting funding.

Several systems indicated specific initiatives of additional teachers to reduce class size as a strategy for 

academic achievement.  There was not a lot of emphasis on new initiatives or revised strategies because 

only a year has elapsed under the master plan.

On a statewide basis, a number of systems have reduced funding or redirected funding from one priority

to another in order to fund the mandatory increases.

Next Steps – JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student and School Services

The next steps are to:  ( monitor and provide assistance to schools in school improvement;  ( continue to 

engage stakeholders in Master Plan implementation;  ( respond to technical assistance needs based on

Master Plan updates;  ( continue to refine the annual update process;  ( initiate the evaluation of Bridge to Excellence as required by SB856;  ( facilitate networking opportunities for local school systems;  ( explore federal technical assistance opportunities;  ( continue to monitor Bridge to Excellence budgets; and, ( build improvements based on information provided by legislative auditors.

Dr. Grasmick discussed the issue that surfaced on formative assessments.  MSDE is concerned that 

formative assessments are being developed at the school level that are not aligned with the curriculum.

Therefore, work is being done on the issue of statewide formative assessments that are aligned with the 

curriculum.  Two systems have been selected to pilot these assessments – Talbot and Baltimore Counties.

Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous agreement, the State 

Board approved 21 school system master plan updates.  Prince George’s County and Somerset County 

have requested additional time.  The Baltimore City master plan will be presented on Wednesday, 

October 27, 2004.  (In Favor – 9)

RECESS AND EXECUTIVE SESSION

Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i)&(iii) and §10-508(a),(7) & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, October 26, 2004, in Conference Rom 1, 8th floor, at the Maryland State Department of Education.  The executive session commenced at 12:15 p.m.  

The following members were in attendance:  Edward Root, Dunbar Brooks, Lelia T. Allen, Beverly Cooper, Calvin Disney, Clarence Hawkins, Maria Torres-Queral, David Tufaro; Brian Williamson, Nancy S. Grasmick, A. Skipp Sanders, Richard Steinke, Ronald Peiffer, Valerie V. Cloutier and Tony South

The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:  ( Ronald Roman v. Montgomery County Board of Education – denial of student transfer;  ( Lisa Shearard v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – denial of student transfer

The State Board also authorized the issuance of two pending opinions.

Dr. Grasmick and Ms. Cloutier discussed the status of the appeal pending in the Baltimore City Public School litigation.  They also discussed with the State Board several financial matters and school

security matters involving that system.  The State Board gave direction to Dr. Grasmick and Ms. Cloutier on follow up to these matters.  

At 1:00 p.m. Mary Clapsaddle joined the Executive Session and discussed issues arising under §5-114 of the Education Article.  The State Board took no action on this matter.  Ms. Clapsaddle left the executive session at 1:30 p.m.

Dr. Grasmick briefly discussed an issue involving the Hickey School that may give rise to future litigation.  The State Board gave Dr. Grasmick direction on follow up.

Dr. Root discussed several internal management matters with the State Board of Education.

The executive session concluded at 2:00 p.m.

LEGAL ARGUMENTS

The Board heard oral arguments in the following cases:  Warren Wiggins v. Baltimore City Board of School 
Commissioners & Carroll Association of School Employees v. Carroll County Board of Education

STATE SUPERINTENDENT’S PANEL TO PROMOTE EXCELLENCE IN ADULT EDUCATION

Ms. Katherine Oliver, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Career Technology and Adult Learning, and Ms. Patricia Bennett, Program Manager, Adult Education and Literacy Services Branch, Division of Career Technology and Adult Learning, discussed the formation of the panel to promote adult education programs.  Ms. Oliver advised that a task force to study adult education in Maryland was created by the 2001 General Assembly.  Among the recommendations was to significantly increase public and private investment in the adult education program. Maryland ranks 48th in the nation in terms of the State investment in funding for adult education.

Ms. Oliver stated that there have been ongoing discussions in the General Assembly and among stakeholders of the need to establish a funding formula for adult education and to increase the appropriation.  There are currently 4,000 to 5,000 individuals on waiting lists for services and only 5% of the targeted population is being served.

Ms. Bennett reported that the panel will be chaired by Ed Hale, CEO, First Mariner Bank.  Also working with the panel is Dr. John Comings, Director of National Center for the Study of Adult Learning and Literacy at Harvard University, who is a nationally recognized researcher in adult education and literacy.  This panel will include leaders from the business community, government, community organizations, 

higher education, and finance.  The panel will use a standards-based finance approach to education, 

consistent with federal legislation, such as NCLB, to ensure that adult education programs and students have sufficient resources to accomplish the desired results and to ensure student achievement.

Ms. Bennett stated that it is envisioned that the panel will include a prototype team that will be comprised 

of distinguished adult educators.  This prototype team will review research, develop a per student cost 

estimate and propose a funding appropriation formula that incorporates differentials for students with 

special needs.  It is anticipated that their report will be ready in March 2005 and go on to the State 

legislature in April 2005.

SCHOOL RECOGNITION PROGRAM

Dr. Peiffer provided a review of the distribution of awards for the School Recognition Program.  These awards will recognize schools for achievement on the 2004 Maryland School Assessment (MSA)

and for improvement among subgroups of students from the 2003 MSA to the 2004 MSA.

Maryland has had a school recognition program since 1996.  No Child Left Behind (NCLB) requires all states to have a school recognition program and to make awards for academic achievement.  In years past, there have been State funds to be distributed to schools for improved school performance.  No State funds are available for the 2004 awards.  However, Title I funds are still available to be awarded to Title I schools.  Other schools will receive non-monetary recognition.

Dr. Peiffer reviewed the two performance indicators which will be used to recognize schools:

Achievement 

The Percent Proficient for each grade in Reading is added to the Percent Proficient for each grade in Mathematics and divided by the number of grades represented to yield an average score for the school.  The school must also make Adequate Yearly Progress to qualify for an award.

Improvement Among Subgroups

This is a measure of how much the school has closed its gaps in subgroup performance while improving from 2003 to 2004.  To receive an award, the school had to improve overall from 2003 to 2004 and do better than the state in closing its gaps in the same subgroup at the State level. 

ACTION ITEMS

RENEWAL OF EDISON CONTRACT

Dr. James Foran, Director, High School Initiatives, Division of Leadership Development, and Dr. Zelda Holcomb, Operations Vice President, Edison Schools, Inc., reviewed the extension of the contract of Edison Schools Inc. for an additional two years.  Edison Schools, Inc. currently operates and manages three schools in Baltimore City Public School System.  Those schools are Furman Templeton, Gilmor and Montebello Elementary schools.

Dr. Foran reported that during the past 4 years of this contract there has been relatively steady progress.  The start-up benchmarks were all achieved in the first year.  At different times, Furman Templeton and Gilmor have struggled with the performance benchmark.  However, Furman was able to turn that around in year four.  Gilmor is the only one of the three schools that did not make AYP (Adequate Yearly Progress) this past school year based on not meeting the attendance requirement for “Safe Harbor” in the Special Education subscore.

Dr. Foran indicated that this addendum will allow Edison Schools, Inc. to operate these schools for one additional two year period.

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved this addendum renewing the contract for an additional two years.  (In Favor – 9)

DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY TO IMPLEMENT §5-114

Ms. Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services, reviewed the provisions of this reporting requirement.  Ms. Clapsaddle stated that one of the requirements of SB894 allows for the State Superintendent with the approval of the State Board to notify the comptroller to withhold 10% of the next State Aid payment and any subsequent State Aid payments of any system that is not in full compliance with the provisions of section §5-114 of the Education Article.

The requirements of §5-114 include the following:  ( Submission of biannual financial status reports;

( Timely submission of the annual audit report or submission within 10 days after notification that the report is late;  ( Submission of a corrective action cost containment plan within 15 days of notification by the State Superintendent of a deficit situation; and ( Submission of monthly status reports on actions taken to close the deficit.

Ms. Clapsaddle reported that several schools systems have received notification of non-compliance to these requirements.  A deadline to submit all documentation has been set for November 12th.  The Board requested that local school board Presidents also be notified if their system is not in compliance.  

Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the withholding of funds for non-compliance of these provisions.  (In Favor – 8.  (Dr. Queral not present when vote was taken)

COMAR 13A.11.01 & .04 (AMEND) Programs for Adults With Disabilities (ADOPTION)

Mr. Robert Burns, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Rehabilitation Services, and Ms. Polly Huston, Special Assistant, Policy and Program Development, Division of Rehabilitation Services, reviewed these amended regulations.  These amendments are to comply with the Federal Regulations and the Rehabilitation Act Amendments of 1998 and to implement other technical changes and clarifications.

The proposed changes are to 1) assure consistency with the Federal Regulations; 2) update the sliding scale used to determine financial participation of eligible individuals in cost of services; 3) clarify that the Individualized Plan for Employment for students in secondary school who are eligible for VR services and can be served under the order of selection must be completed before the student exits school; 4) clarify that trial work experiences is a distinct service and is no longer part of extended evaluation; 5) amend regulations related to DORS assistance with funding higher education; 6) update the Division’s fee schedule; and, 7) update regulations pertaining to the Maryland Business Enterprise Program for the Blind.

Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved these amendments.  (In Favor – 7.)  (Dr. Queral not present when vote was taken)
PUBLIC COMMENT

The Board heard comments from the individuals:

Name


Topic

Lorne Francis

Budget Issues in Baltimore City

Charnell Covert
Budget Issues in Baltimore City

Dr. Root recessed the meeting after he made repeated warnings to the student presenters that the Board would not tolerate personal attacks on the State Board or Dr. Grasmick.

EXECUTIVE SESSION AND ADJOURNMENT

Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, October 26, 2004, in 7th floor Board Room at the Maryland State Department of Education building.  The executive session commenced at 5:30 p.m.  

The following members were in attendance:  Edward Root, Dunbar Brooks, Lelia T. Allen, Beverly Cooper, Calvin Disney,  Clarence Hawkins, Maria Torres-Queral, Brian Williamson, Nancy S. Grasmick, A. Skipp Sanders, Richard Steinke, Ronald Peiffer, Valerie V. Cloutier and Tony South.

The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

(  Warren Wiggins v. New Board of School Commissioners of Baltimore City – teacher termination

(
Carroll Association of School Employees v. Carroll County Board of Education – collective bargaining

The executive session concluded at 6:00 p.m.

RECONVENED

The State Board reconvened on Wednesday, October 27, 2004 at 9:05 a.m.

ACTION ITEMS

PRINCE GEORGE’S COUNTY PUBLIC SCHOOLS RESTRUCTURING PLANS

Ms. Mary Cary, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Leadership Development, reviewed the restructuring plans for the Prince George’s County Public Schools.  Under NCLB school systems with schools in restructuring must develop an alternative governance for each school.  The school systems are given a year to prepare a plan for alternative governance and implementation is to occur no later than the beginning of the following school year.

Ms. Cary reported that as a result of the September Maryland School Assessment data, 4 schools in Prince George’s County were identified as not making Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) because of attendance.  They did meet all of the academic areas for AYP prior to that time.

Ms. Cary stated that the plans were submitted according to the template which was provided.  MSDE will monitor the implementation of the plans and provide technical assistance as requested by the system and on-going professional development.

Restructuring plans have been submitted from the following schools:

G. Gardner Shugart Middle School

Lyndon Hill Elementary School

Nicholas Orem Middle School

Thurgood Marshall Middle School

Ms. Debra Mahone, Director of School Improvement, Prince George’s County Public Schools, answered Board questions regarding the restructuring plans.

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved these four restructuring plans.  (In Favor – 10)

SPECIAL RECOGNITION

Dr. Grasmick acknowledged Dr. Ronald Friend, Director, Office of Comprehensive Planning and School 

Support, Division of Student and School Services, for his years of service at MSDE.  He will be retiring 

effective October 31, 2004 and assuming a new role with the U.S. Department of Education.

Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick presented Dr. Friend with a certificate of appreciation from the State Board.

BALTIMORE CITY MASTER PLANS AND BCPSS RESTRUCTURING PLANS

Ms. JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student and School Services; Ms. Mary Cary, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Leadership Development; and Dr. Ronald Friend, Director, Comprehensive Planning and School Support Office, Division of Student and School Services, reviewed the master plans and restructuring plans from the Baltimore City Public School System (BCPSS).

Ms. Carter stated that a master plan for Baltimore City has been required since the City/State Partnership was established under SB794.  The first master plan covered the years 1998-2002.  In 2002, the General Assembly passed HB853 which called for a new five year plan that would guide the system.  The system was requested to submit Master Plan II that would not only respond to the requirements under HB853 but also respond to the new demands as a result of No Child Left Behind (NCLB), and finally, would address the changes that were mandated by the change in the State’s assessment system.

Ms. Carter reported that the system submitted a plan in February 2003.  At that time a peer review panel reviewed the submitted master plan in terms all of the criteria to be considered.  The panel concluded that the plan could be submitted for approval but they still had some concerns around the issue of curriculum and instruction; the issue of recruitment and retention of teachers, administrators and center office staff; the need for additional public engagement; and, also some concerns about gifted and talented education.

The Board had some of the same concerns as staff and requested that Baltimore City make revisions to the master plan.  The revised plan was received in August.  MSDE convened a peer review panel to determine whether or not the concerns were adequately addressed in the plan.

Dr. Friend reported that there were a series of six peer review recommendations that focused on curriculum and instruction.  In the revised plan, BCPSS had to address those recommendations in a concrete fashion.  The master plan had to be aligned and consistent with NCLB and Bridge to Excellence requirements.  The master plan had to adhere to the new fiscal management requirements under SB894 and how its budget is aligned to the goals and objectives of the master plan.  The master plan also had to be aligned with the facilities master plan.

Dr. Grasmick recommended that the BCPSS Master Plan II be approved with the following considerations:  (1) the system’s capacity to implement and carry out the goals, objectives and strategies detailed in the plan; (2) the congruence of the restructuring plans and corrective action plans for schools on probationary status with Master Plan II; and, (3) the provision of monthly reports on the qualifications of staff in implementing the plan.

Dr. Grasmick stated that the BCPSS has hired Dr. Wanda Burrell who will be tracking all of the dimensions of the master plan and ensuring regular reporting on the implementation.

Ms. Cary discussed the restructuring plans received from BCPSS.  Based on Maryland School Assessment data for the 2003 school year, the system was requested to submit plans for 13 elementary schools and 9 middle schools which moved from Corrective Action status to Restructuring Planning for the 2003-04 school year.  The plans were to be developed for implementation in 2004-05 in order to serve as the foundation for each school’s governance structure and actions for increasing student performance.

Ms. Cary stated that MSDE will be monitoring the implementation as well as the alignment of the restructuring plans.  MSDE will also 
be providing support in the development of those restructuring plans that still have not been approved.

The restructuring plans for the following elementary schools are recommended for approval:

Abbottston Elementary

Hazelwood Elementary/Middle

Belmont Elementary

The restructuring plans for the following middle schools are recommended for approval:

Calverton Middle
Westport Academy
Garrison Middle
William H. Lemmel Middle

Hamilton Middle
Thurgood Marshall Middle

Diggs-Johnson Middle

Benjamin Franklin Junior High
Dr. Ronald N. Patterson Senior Academy

The following members of the Baltimore City Public Schools system responded to the Board’s question regarding the master plan and the restructuring plans:

Dr. Bonnie Copeland, Chief Executive Officer

Ms. Linda Chinnea, Chief Academic Officer

Dr. Wanda Burrell, Director of Strategic Planning

Ms. Gail Amos, Special Education and Student Education Officer 

Ms. Rose Piedmont, Chief Financial Officer



Dr. Copeland stated that over 400 stakeholders worked together on the development of the master plan.  The BCPSS included organizational charts, resumes and position descriptions of personnel that will be directing the implementation of this plan.

Dr. Burrell reported that certain members of the CEO’s staff have been assigned responsibility for ensuring the implementation of certain portions of this plan.

Ms. Amos reported that the school system currently has alternative school sites for elementary-age and middle school students.  These sites are designed to provide wrap-around services for the students and their parents with the goal of returning the student to the assigned school.  An additional site for middle school students is being developed.

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Mr. Disney, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the master plan with the stipulations as outlined above.  This approval will allow for the release of federal funds that have been held by the State until the completion of the updated master plan. (In Favor – 10)

Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board

approved the restructuring plans for 12 schools.  (In Favor – 10)

BCPSS UPDATE

Dr. Bonnie Copeland, CEO, Baltimore City Public Schools; Ms. Rose Piedmont, Chief Financial Officer, Baltimore City Public Schools; Mr. Tom Seiler, Director, Planning, Design, and Construction, Baltimore City Public Schools; and, Dr. 
David Lever, Executive Director, Interagency Committee on School Construction, provided an update on the Baltimore City Public School System.  

Dr. Copeland discussed the safety plan that was approved by the Board of School Commissioners to address additional safety measures in some of the schools.  This plan will deploy additional hall monitors, cafeteria monitors, and additional school police officers to identified schools.  They will also be installing surveillance cameras in hallways, improving the lighting and securing additional communication devices.

Dr. Copeland stated that the system is aggressively trying to fill teacher vacancies for those classes which are currently staffed with substitute teachers.  They have approximately 60-70 vacancies in mathematics, science and special education.  The system is looking at more professional long-term substitutes who are persons that may just be missing one course from being fully certified.

Dr. Copeland indicated that they are continuing to closely monitor the number of students enrolled in the system.  The number of students enrolled was within 4 – 6 students of their projected enrollment.

Ms. Piedmont reviewed the financial status of the system. The system did provide a comparison between the periods July 2003 thru September 2003 and July 2004 thru September 2004.  This comparison shows a $21 million reduction in expenses over revenue.  This brings the deficit down to $35.6 million.

Ms. Piedmont reported that the draft audit was completed and submitted to MSDE on October 15th.  The final audit and management letter will be completed by October 29th.

Dr. Lever reported on the facilities issues.  The largest single issue 
is the school closure and comprehensive educational facilities master plan.  Dr. Copeland has presented a Process and Procedure

proposal to achieve school closures for the 2005-2006 school year to the Board of School Commissioners which includes previously recommended closures and additional schools.  BCPSS staff and consultants are conducting studies to identify schools for possible closing by the 2005-06 school year.  This proposed list will be presented to the CEO by the end of October 2004 and hopefully will be presented to the Board of School Commissioners by November 2004.

Dr. Lever reported that the education facilities master plan has to be submitted on July 1, 2005.  The BCPSS has formed a planning review committee and those names will be submitted to the Interagency Committee on School Construction.  The committee will do a comprehensive review of all of the facilities in terms of closures, renovations, additions, new schools that will be needed, and the redistricting components.

The system has reported that the 40 computer wiring projects have been approved and will be completed by the scheduled date which is February 2006.

Dr. Lever reported that lead paint training has been scheduled for October 29th.  This training appears to be designed for painters but it has been requested that it include maintenance, design and construction personnel as well.

FEDERAL LEGISLATIVE UPDATE

Ms. Sharon Nathanson, Federal Legislative Liaison, provided an update on federal legislation.  Ms. Nathanson reported that the budget is still the major concern.  The new federal budget year, FY 2005, began on October 1, 2004.  Most appropriations bills have not yet been passed.  One major bill is the elimination of Title V, State Grants for Innovative Programs.  These “flexible funds” were used by local school systems to support current priorities and totaled $5.3 million.  Dr. Grasmick has sent a letter to the State delegation expressing our concern about the impact of these cuts on Maryland programs.

Ms. Nathanson reported that conference committees in both the House and Senate are reviewing the major issues on the IDEA legislation.  It is hopeful that there will be a bill this congressional session.

Several bills have been introduced to fix some of the ongoing issues in the No Child Left Behind legislation but most believe that these bills will not pass during this session.

Ms. Nathanson reported that both the House and Senate education committees have passed bills reauthorizing Career and Technology Education.

Ms. Nathanson advised that the E-Rate has not yet made any new funding commitments since August 2004.  This will affect school 
systems that are anticipating funding commitments for technology enhancements this year.

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Root announced that the State Board will be holding a retreat on Friday, November 19, 2004 from

9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. at the Johns Hopkins University Downtown Center.  This retreat will consider 

Board improvement and internal Board management matters.

Dr. Grasmick announced that there will be a reception and preview of the Reginald F. Lewis Museum of Maryland African American History and Culture in Baltimore County and in Prince George’s County.  Board members will be receiving invitations to both events.

OPINIONS

Ms. Cloutier announced the following opinions:

(  04-38
City Neighbors Charter School v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners (issued 10/6/2004) – The State Board found that the three school limit in the local board’s policy was not authorized by stature and therefore voided that and directed the local board to review and make a decision on the pending application on or before November 9, 2004.

(  04-39
William Wuu & Linda Liu v. Montgomery 








County Board of Education – The State Board has affirmed the denial of a student transfer 

request.

(  04-40
Angela and Dennis Botzer v. Montgomery County Board Education – The State Board has affirmed the denial of a student transfer request.

ADJOURNMENT

The State Board adjourned at 1:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary/Treasurer
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